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California City Managers Who Are 

Fresno State Alumni 

Retired City Manager John Goss suggested that 

we take a good look at City Managers who 

have graduated with at least one degree from 

California State University, Fresno; home of the 

Fresno State Bulldogs.  

We have gone through this exercise with other 

institutions of higher learning, such as: USC, 

California State University, Long Beach and 

California State University, Fullerton.  Of course, 

in each of those instances we missed some 

worthy folks that should have been included.  I 

mention this now because I know that we will 

miss some deserving Fresno State graduates 

too.  We apologize up front.  We are trying to 

be as comprehensive as possible. However, to 

be human is to be fallible.  

 

 

Larry Pennell contributed this photo taken at a 

recent Wasco Rotary Club meeting. The present, 

past, and future Wasco City Managers were there:  

(L to R)  Alan Christansen, incoming Wasco City 

Manager; Larry F. Pennell, retired Wasco City 

Manager; and Jim Zervis, outgoing City Manager. 

http://www.piperjaffray.com 
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California State University, Fresno               

City Manager Alumni 

At any rate we are beholding to John Goss for 

his suggested newsletter focus and some "base 

research."  Thank you John!  We hope you all 

enjoy this presentation. 

Michael J. Powers is the current City Manager in 

King City.  Mike began his local government 

service as a Maintenance Worker I in the City of 

Firebaugh when Perry J. Powers was the City 

Manager.  In 1988 Mike took a Management 

Intern opportunity in Reedley.  He became a 

Deputy Special District Administrator in Fresno in 

1990, and in 1997 Mike was selected to serve as 

the Dunsmuir City Manager where he worked 

for some 5-years.  In 2004 he was appointed 

City Manager in Ferndale, and in 2006 he was 

recruited for his current assignment as City 

Manager in King City.  Mike has a BA from 

California State University, Fresno, home of the 

Fresno State Bulldogs. In 2007 he was the 

recipient of a 20-year ICMA Service Award. 

California Contract Cities Association                                                                                                                         

52nd Annual Municipal Seminar                

May 12- 15, 2011                                                           

The Renaissance Esmeralda                                                  

44-400 Indian Wells Lane                                                   

Indian Wells, California 92210                                                

For Information Call Executive Director Sam Olivito or the 

CCCA Staff at:  (562)622-5533 

http://www.contractcities.org/ 

   

 

 

http://www.willdan.com                                      

Experienced in conducting personnel –                             

and internal affairs investigations.                             

Contact Joseph C. De Ladurantey           
714.940.6370 | 877.818.5621      

jdeladurantey@willdan.com 

 

 

 

 

www.intellibridgepartners.com 

Merced County Chief Executive Officer 

Demitrios O. Tatum earned a MS from CSU 

Fresno, and Merced County Assistant County 

Executive Officer James L. Brown graduated 

from CSU Fresno with a BS. Craig L. Pedro, who 

began his career in 1980 as an Administrative 

Analyst in Madera, and is currently the 

Tuolumne County Administrator earned a BA at 

California State University, 

 

Architectural features 

include clock towers are 

in some successful 

community 

development projects. 

 

 

Phillip Hawes, currently a resident of Chama, 

New Mexico, began his public management 

career in 1962 as the Administrative Services 

Officer in Kings County.  In 1965 Phil took an 

Administrative Assistant job with Fresno, and in 

1966 he was appointed Assistant City Manager 

in Indio.  Phil was selected for the City Manager 

position in Indian Wells in 1968, and he served 

there for a couple of years before returning to 

the ACM post in Indio in 1970.  He was elevated 

to the Indio City Manager position in 1971, and 

then served there for 19-years.  Phil earned a 

AA from the College of the Sequoias and a BA 

and MA from California State University, Fresno.  

He was presented with a 25-year ICMA Service 

Award in 1988. 

 

 

http://www.contractcities.org/
http://www.willdan.com/financial/home.html
mailto:jdeladurantey@willdan.com
http://www.intellibridgepartners.com/


City Manager Newsletter by Trackdown                         Second April, 2011 Special 3 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

http://www.gonsalvi.com 

California State University, Fresno               

City Manager Alumni 

Red Bluff City  Manager Martin J. Nichols began 

his public management career as a 

Management Analyst in Contra Costa County 

in 1970.  Marty was promoted to Deputy County 

Administrator in 11875.  He moved to Butte 

County in 1983 as that county’s Chief 

Administrative Officer.  In 1989 Marty took the 

Assistant County Administrator post in Marin 

County, and he was appointed County 

Administrator there in 1994.  After serving four 

years as County Administrator, Marty reclaimed 

the Assistant County Administrator roll. In 2001 

he was appointed Executive Officer of the 

Marin Telecommunications Agency, Marin 

Emergency Radio Agency, and Marin General 

Services Authority.  He left there in 2006 for his 

current Red Bluff City Manager position.  Marty 

earned a Fresno State BA in 1970. 

 

 

 

 

http://www.hdlcompanies.com/ 

Contact at:  woconnor@ocsec.com 

Retired City Manager John D. 

Goss was an Administrative 

Intern in Phoenix, Arizona in 

1962.  In 1963 John took an 

Assistant Administrative Analyst 

position with San Diego, and 

in1964 he moved north to be 

the Assistant to the City Manager in Fremont.  

John was appointed to the Alameda Assistant 

City Manager post in 1967, and he was 

elevated to the City Manager’s office in 1973.  

He left Alameda in 1980 to become the 

Director of General Services in Oakland where 

he served until his appointment in 1983 to be 

the Chula Vista City Manager, a position he 

held for 15-years.  Following John’s retirement in 

1998 he returned to work as the Interim Director 

of Planning/Assistant County Manager in San 

Bernardino County, and served there until 2004.  

Currently he works occasional assignments for 

an executive recruitment/management 

consultant firm.  John earned a BA from 

California State University, Fresno and was 

elected Senior Class President.  He got an MPA 

from USC.  In 2004 he was the recipient of one 

of those rare 40-year ICMA Service Awards.  

John was the 1991 recipient of the ICMA Mark 

E. Keane Award.  He served as President of the 

City Managers’ Department of the League of 

California Cities  in 1993-1994. While John was 

doing his undergraduate work at Fresno State, 

he and his band "John Gauze and His Band 

Aids," were recognized among the students 

with a measured level of success and 

popularity. 

 

Municipal Law Services                                 

Colantuono & Levin    

www.CLLAW.US 

 

 

 

 

http://www.gonsalvi.com/
http://www.hdlcompanies.com/
mailto:woconnor@ocsec.com
http://www.cllaw.us/
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Trackdown Posse Roster:                                                     
Gregory Korduner, Retired, Huntington Park                                                 

Howard Chambers, Lakewood                                                                                     
Mike Egan, Bellflower                                                                                                       

Lyle Defenbaugh, CalTrust                                                                                      
Ernie Garcia, Retired Norwalk                                                                                    

Joe Tanner, Retired City Manager                                                                                                                                                                                                         
Bob Adams, Retired City Manager                                                                                                                                                                                                                    
Dave Carmany, Manhattan Beach                                                                                                                                                                                                 

Maria Dadian, Artesia                                                                                                                                                                                                        
Ken Bayless, Greater L.A. Vector Control District                                                                                                                                                                  

YŜǾƛƴ hΩwƻǳǊƪŜ, Urban Futures, Inc.                                                                                                                                                                                     
Tom Odom, Rancho Palos Verdes                                                                                                                                                                                         

George Rodericks, Belvedere                                                                                                                                                                                              
June Catalano, Pleasant Hill                                                                                                                                                                                                

Nelson Oliva, City Manager in Transition                                                                                                                                                                                                   
Richard Ramirez, American Canyon                                                                                                                                                                                       

Vern Lawson, Lancaster                                                                                                                                                                                                    
Fran Delach, Azusa                                                                                                                                                                                                                      

Bill Kelly, Urban Futures, Inc.                                                                                 
Chris Kelly, San Bernardino County                                                                                                                                                                                                  

Don Penman, Arcadia                                                                                                                                                                                                                    
Jason Gonsalves, Joe A. Gonsalves & Son                                                                                                                                                                    

Anthony Gonsalves, Joe A. Gonsalves & Son                                                                                                                                                              
Paul Gonsalves, Joe A. Gonsalves & Son                                                                                                                                                                          

Steve R. Thatcher, SRT Associates                                                                                                                                                                                  
Ernesto Marquez, Hawaiian Gardens                                                                                                                                                                                 

Gary K. & Mary Jo Sloan, La Mirada (Retired)                                                                                                                                                                        
Bob & Nadean Dickey, South Gate (Retired)                                                                                                                                                                               

Deborah Lopez, Pico Rivera                                                                                                                                                                                                          
Jan Perkins, Management Partners                                                                                                                                                                                       

Andy Takata, Banning                                                                                                                                                                                                     
Marcia Raines, Millbrae                                                                                                                                                                                                        

Gene Rogers, Moreno Valley (Retired)                                                                                                                                                                                
Anthony R. Ybarra, South El Monte                                                                                                                                                                                       

Arthur C. Simonian, Simonian Consulting, Inc.                                                     
Ken Caresio, Retired Duarte City Manager                                                                                                                                                                                        

Greg Nordbak, Midway City Sanitary District                                                                                                                                                                           
Carlos Urrutia, Retired Rocklin City Manager                                                                                                                                                                                                          

Michael P. Busch, President, Urban Futures, Inc.                                                                                                                                                                         
Wade McKinney, Atascadero                                                                                                                                                                                                  

Andy Lazzaretto, A.C. Lazzaretto & Associates                                                   
Doug LaBelle (Maui Doug), Chino Hills  (Retired)                                                                                                                                                                                            

John Keisler, Long Beach                                                                                                                                                                                                      
Sheryl Lindsey-Boell, CH2MHILL OMI                                                                                                                                                                                    

Sam Olivito, California Contract Cities Association                                                                                                                                                               
Jack Lam, Rancho Cucamonga                                                                                                                                                                                                  

Larry F. Pennell, Wasco (Retired)                                                                                                                                                                                                   
Phil Vince, Martinez                                                                                                                                                                                                                  

Gary Chicots, Retired City Manager                                                                                                                                                                                          
Rod B. Butler, Patterson                                                                                     

Debbie Smith, Independent Cities Association                                                                                                                                                                                                   
Fred Latham, Retired Santa Fe Springs                                                                                                                                                                                           
Anthony Lopez, Retired City Manager                                                                                                                                                                                           

Jim Gilley, The GILLEY GROUP LLC                                                                                                                                                                                    
Marshall Linn, Urban Futures, Inc.                                                                                                                                                                                             

Dr. Bill Mathis, Mathis Group                                                                                  
Jerry Forde, Huron                                                                                                           
Fred Diaz, Fremont                                                                                                   

Linda Lowry, Pomona                                                                                              
Mike & Judie Sedell, Simi Valley                                                                              

City of Cerritos                                                                                                             
Roy Pederson, ICMA Past-President                                                                      

Bruce Williams, Retired City Manager                                                            
Michael A. Sakamoto, Retired City Manager                                                               

Bill Holt, Retired City Manager & Executive Director of CJPIA                           
Oliver Chi, Barstow Assistant City Manager                                                         

Mark H. Persico, AICP, Seal Beach 

 

California State University, Fresno               

City Manager Alumni 

As we previously noted, John Goss provided us 

with some base research naming a number of 

City Managers with California State University, 

Fresno background.  However, not all of them 

are members of ICMA and therefore are not 

listed in the ICMA Who’s Who Directory.  Some 

are very difficult to find any information on.  For 

instance, the Exeter City web page doesn’t 

present information about their City Manager, 

though there is a “profile page,” but Wikipedia 

confirms that the City Manager is Randy Groom, 

45.  And, John Goss says that Randy is a Fresno 

State graduate.  We had to  look beyond any 

official posted information to find what little we 

present here.  Randy was appointed to the 

Exeter City Manager post in June, 2010 after 

gaining some 25-years of local government 

experience, including 18-years with the City of 

Visalia. He served as the Director of 

Administrative Services with the Visalia Unified 

School District for four-years beginning in 2006.  

Previous to the school district job, he had 

worked his way up in the Visalia city 

organization to an appointment as the Visalia 

Deputy City Manager.   

2011 MMASC Annual Conference           
May 4-6, 2011                                                      

Hilton San Diego Resort 

(619) 276-4010  

1775 East Mission Bay Drive 

San Diego, California 92109 

http://www.regonline.com/builder/site/default.aspx

?EventID=919496 

The 2011 Conference theme is òWake Up!       

The New Realities of Local Government.ó                 

For Information:                                                              

By Mail:    MMASC,                                                               

PO Box No. 87721, San Diego, California 92138-7721 

By Fax: 619-222-8154 

By Email: MMASCStaff@sbcglobal.net 

 

 

http://www.regonline.com/builder/site/default.aspx?EventID=919496
http://www.regonline.com/builder/site/default.aspx?EventID=919496
mailto:MMASCStaff@sbcglobal.net
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California State University, Fresno               

City Manager Alumni 

Gabriel A. Gonzalez was the Finance Director in 

Arvin in 1995.  In 2001 he was appointed 

Director of Managed Care at the Clinica Sierra 

Vista, Inc. in Bakersfield.  After about 3-years on 

the private sector side, Gabe returned to public 

management as the City Manager in Mendota 

in 2004.  Gabe served the Mendota community 

for about a half-dozen year before he was 

selected to be the Rohnert Park City Manager 

in 2010.  He has a BA from National University 

and an MPA from California State University, 

Fresno.  Gabe has earned a 10-year ICMA 

Service Award.   

Oakdale City Manager Steven L. 

Hallam is a “two degree” guy 

from California State University, 

Fresno.  He has a BA and an 

MCRP for the Home of the 

Bulldogs.  Steve was the 

Community Development 

Director in Auburn in 1986 and in 1990 he took a 

similar position with the City of Turlock, where he 

served for 8-years.  Between 1998 and 2001 

Steve worked with a consulting company, and 

in 2001 he was appointed Community 

Development Director in Oakdale.  After about 

5-years  in that position, Steve was selected to 

be the Oakdale City Manager in 2006.  Since 

1996 Steve has been a part-time instructor in 

the Department of Public Administration at 

California State University, Stanislaus. 

http://icma.org/en/Page/1041/Manager_in_Residence_Pr

ofiles_2 

 

 

 

 

http://www.urbanfuturesinc.com/ 

 

 

 

 

www.englanderpr.com 

Riverside City Manager Bradley 

J. Hudson, appointed in 2005, 

previously worked with Riverside 

County for more than 14-years 

starting as a Deputy Chief 

Executive Officer for Eastern 

Riverside County, and then as the Assistant 

County Executive Officer for the Economic 

Development Agency. Brad is a United States 

Air Force veteran, and he earned a BS from 

California State University, Fresno and an MPA 

from the University of San Francisco.  
http://www.riversideca.gov/manager/ 

Coronado City Manager Blair F. King, 53, 

succeeded the retiring Mark Ochenduszko. In 

1980 Blair was an Area Development Officer for 

the Inter Tribal Council of California.  In 1983 he 

became a Redevelopment Specialist in Eureka, 

and in 1985 he was appointed Eureka Assistant 

Public Works Director.  Blair move south in 1988 

to accept the appointment of Assistant City 

Manager in Coalinga, where he worked until 

1991 when he was selected to be the Soledad 

City Manager.  In 1994 Blair was recruited to 

served Imperial Beach as City Manager, and in 

1997 he accepted the appointment to be the 

Half Moon Bay City Manager.  In 2001 Blair took 

the Assistant City Manager slot in Milpitas, and 

in 2005, four-year later, he was appointed City 

Manager in Lodi.  He left Lodi for his current 

assignment as the Coronado City Manager in 

2010.  Blair in an International City/County 

Management Association Credentialed City 

Manager.  He has a BA and MPA from 

California State University, Fresno.  In 2009 Blair 

earned a 25-year ICMA Service Award. 

http://icma.org/en/Page/1041/Manager_in_Residence_Profiles_2
http://icma.org/en/Page/1041/Manager_in_Residence_Profiles_2
http://www.urbanfuturesinc.com/
http://www.englanderpr.com/
http://www.riversideca.gov/manager/
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http://www.sycr.com/ 

California State University, Fresno               

City Manager Alumni 

Darrel L. Pyle was the Finance Director in Visalia 

in 1996.  In 2001 he moved to the local school 

district to be the Chief Financial Officer of the 

Visalia Unified School District.  After about a 

year with the school district, Darrel took the 

Administrative Services Director post in 

Porterville, and in 2003 he was promoted to the 

Porterville Deputy City Manager position.  In 

2005 Darrel left Porterville to accept the 

appointment of City Manager in Tulare.  He 

served there until his November resignation last 

year. He has been serving in an “interim” 

capacity until recently.  Darrel has a BS and MS 

from California State University, Fresno.  Dan 

Meinert is the current Interim City Manager in 

Tulare, and it is estimated that an permanent 

appointment will be made this month. 

 

 

 

 

www.brandywinedev.com 

Nicole D. Smith and 

Ryder Smith of Tripepi 

Smith & Associates  

Tripepi Smith is a 

provider of technology, 

communications, and 

CPA accounting 

services. 

http://www.tripepismith.com/ 

In 1980 Kenneth R. Pulskamp was 

a Management Analyst II in the 

City of Fresno.  He was promoted 

to Deputy City Manager in 1982.  

Ken left Fresno in 1986 to become 

the Assistant City Manager 

(Administration) in Bakersfield.  

After working a year on the 

administration side, Ken was appointed 

Assistant City Manager, Development in 

Bakersfield.  He left the city in 1988 when he was 

selected to be the Assistant City Manager in 

Santa Clarita with then-City Manager George 

A. Caravalho.  In 2002 he was appointed first 

“Interim” and then permanent City Manager in 

Santa Clarita and has served there for the past 

9-years. Ken is the Immediate Past President of 

the City Managers’ Department of the League 

of California Cities.  He was an active President 

and remains a “go to” guy for city manager 

issues.  Ken has a BA from California State 

University, Fresno and an MPA from the 

University of San Francisco.  In 2009 he was 

awarded a 30-year ICMA Service Award. Ken in 

the 2005 recipient of the ICMA Program 

Excellence Award for Outstanding Partnerships; 

Public-Private Partnerships. He continues to 

participate with the ICMA Knowledge Network 

Leaders.   Ken was also awarded  the League’s 

City Managers’ Department “City Manager 

Award for the Advancement of Diverse 

Communities.”  He actively attends City 

Manager meetings throughout the State, 

including the City Managers’ & Administrator 

Committee of the California Contract Cities 

Association.  Away from the office Ken like to 

travel and has visited more than 70 foreign 

countries.  http://www.santa-

clarita.com/index.aspx?page=184 

 

http://www.kndinc.com/index.htm 

 

http://www.sycr.com/
http://www.brandywinedev.com/
http://www.tripepismith.com/
http://www.santa-clarita.com/index.aspx?page=184
http://www.santa-clarita.com/index.aspx?page=184
http://www.kndinc.com/index.htm
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http://www.willdan.com/financial/home.html 

 

 

 

http://www.wolfhousing.com/ 

California State University, Fresno               

City Manager Alumni 

It was a unanimous City Council 

vote that appointed Frank J. 

Oviedo as the first permanent 

Wildomar City Manager effective 

September 1, 2009.  Frank began 

his working career in the private 

sector in 1995.  In 1997 he took a 

Management Analyst position the Santa Clarita 

with then-City Manager George A. Caravalho.  

After about 5-years in Santa Clarita, Frank 

headed to Northern California to serve as the 

Assistant to the City Manager in Elk Grove.  He 

was promoted to Elk Grove Deputy City 

Manager in 2004 and served there until he was 

selected for his current assignment in Wildomar. 

Frank has a BA from California State University, 

Fresno and an MPA from Arizona State 

University.  In 2008 he was recognized with a 10-

year ICMA Service Award. 

 

http://www.kosmont.com/ 

 

Fresno City Manager Mark A. 

Scott began his public 

management career in 1971 as 

an Intern in Fresno.  In 1972 he 

interned in Clovis, and he was 

appointed Assistant to the City 

Manager in Clovis in 1974.  

Following some three-years in 

the private sector, Mark was hired in 1983 in 

Beverly Hills as the Executive Assistant to the City 

Manager, and in 1985 he was selected to serve 

as the Beverly Hills Director of Environmental 

Services.  During the first part of 1990 Mark went 

to Santa Clarita as the Community 

Development Director, but he returned to 

Beverly Hills later in the year as the Beverly Hills 

City Manager, where he served for about 13-

years.  In 2003 Mark tried city management 

back east, when he accept the City Manager 

appointment in Spartanburg, South Carolina.  In 

2009 he return to the Golden State as the City 

Manager in Culver City.  His service there was 

abbreviated when the opportunity to return 

home to Fresno developed in 2010.  Mark has a 

BA from California State University, Fresno and 

an MBA from Stanford University.  He earned a 

30-year ICMA Service Award in 2008. 

http://www.fresno.gov/Government/CityManager/default

.htm 

 

 

 

www.keenan.com         

 

 

 

www.joneshall.com 

 

http://www.willdan.com/financial/home.html
http://www.wolfhousing.com/
http://www.kosmont.com/
http://www.fresno.gov/Government/CityManager/default.htm
http://www.fresno.gov/Government/CityManager/default.htm
http://www.keenan.com/
http://www.joneshall.com/
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California State University, Fresno               

City Manager Alumni 

In January, 2010 David E. Witt, 59, was 

appointed La Mesa City Manager to succeed 

City Manager Sandra Kerl who left the position 

to become Deputy General Manager of the 

San Diego County Water Authority.  David has 

worked for La Mesa since 1985.  In 1990 David 

became the Director of Community 

Development, and in 2003 "Assistant City 

Manager" was added to his title.  He has 

earned a BA from the University of California, 

Davis and a MURP from California State 

University, Fresno.  Last year David received a 

20-year ICMA Service Award. 

John Goss lists some additional California State 

University, Fresno alumni:  Lehman Walker, City 

Manager in University City, Missouri; Les White, 

retire City Manager from Fullerton and San Jose; 

Ken Hampian, retired San Luis Obispo City 

Manager; Bruce Reiss, Fresno City Manager 

between 1980 and 1983; James Aldredge, 

Fresno City Manager between 1985 and 1989; 

Mark Joseph, former American Canyon City 

Manager, who currently serves as an elected 

member of the City Council. After Bruce Reiss 

left Fresno he worked 25-years for the National 

Science Foundation. James Aldredge, who had 

been a professional baseball player, went on to 

obtain his PhD and retired as a Professor at 

Fresno State.  

Many thanks to John Goss for the topic 

suggestion and for the base research.  We 

hope that you all enjoy this presentation of 

California State University, Fresno alumni.  

Again, we apologize to those we missed. 

 

 

 

http://www.parsinfo.org/  

 

http://www.bobmurrayassoc.com/ 

 

 

 

http://www.syllc.com/DefaultContent.aspx?PageId=1 

 

 

 

 

http://caltrust.org/                                                 

Contact Lyle Defenbaugh about CalTRUST 

investment opportunities for cities.  

Lyle.Defenbaugh@wellsfargo.com  

 

 

 

 

http://www.fulbright.com/ 

http://www.mercergroupinc.com/ 

Please save the date for the                                    

12th Annual Knapp Golf Classic,                      

Monday, June 13, 2011                                        

Western Hills Golf and Country Club, Chino Hills                                              

For Information contact Doug La Belle 

Mauidoug3@hotmail.com 

 

 

http://www.parsinfo.org/
http://www.bobmurrayassoc.com/
http://www.syllc.com/DefaultContent.aspx?PageId=1
http://caltrust.org/
mailto:Lyle.Defenbaugh@wellsfargo.com
http://www.fulbright.com/
http://www.mercergroupinc.com/
mailto:Mauidoug3@hotmail.com
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www.keenan.com 

Keenan offers innovative solutions to provide high 

quality, cost-effective insurance, employee benefits, 

and financial services. Keenan's expertise in risk 

management, claims services, and technology 

consistently exceeds client expectations. 

Innovative Solutions. 

When it comes to meaningful answers to property & 

casualty, as well as, employee benefits challenges, 

Keenan is the specialist. Keenan experts have 

consistently delivered innovative solutions designed 

specifically for California public agencies, 

educational institutions, and healthcare 

organizations. 

Regency Claims Service is a Division of Keenan & 

Associates that provides expert investigations of 

claims involving Community Colleges, School 

Districts, Hospitals and Municipalities.  Regency 

provides investigations for Workers’ Compensation & 

General Liability Claims. Regency also conducts 

Background checks, including criminal, civil, DMV, 

Asset Checks, Bankruptcies, and Small Claims Filings.  

In additions it will review: police reports, death 

certificates/coroners reports, professional licenses, 

fictitious business names, business license checks, 

assistance with out-of-state investigations and has  a 

special arson neighborhood canvass service. 

Contact Valentina Tripepi-Shoop, PI 14383, at 

vshoop@keenan.com  or call her at 951-715-0190, 

extension 1165. 

Enduring Principles. 

Because of Keenan's specialized expertise in claims 

services and technology, supported with more than 

35 years of experience serving California, it can help 

cities and other public agencies offer higher quality, 

efficiency and cost effectiveness in insurance and 

benefit programs.  

 

Innovative Solutions. Enduring Principles 

www.keenan.com 

Keenan's Executive Team includes respected 

industry leaders whose wealth of experience and 

innovative business practices have brought 

continuous progress. 

 

John Keenan, CLU, CPCU is founder and Chairman 

of Keenan & Associates.  He founded the company 

in 1972, with four employees in one office, and has 

subsequently directed its growth to a firm of over 600 

employees with 10 offices.  

Sean Smith, is the President and Chief Executive 

Officer, succeeding company founder and 

Chairman John Keenan in 2000. Prior to joining 

Keenan & Associates in 1989, Sean served as a major 

accounts manager for Anthem Blue Cross. 

John Scatterday, Keenan's Public Agency Employee 

Benefits Practice Leader, began his career in the 

employee benefits business in 1984 with The Unum 

Group, a specialty insurance company, working in 

their New York City branch office. 

 

John Stephens oversees the Property & Casualty 

distribution for Keenan’s Public Agency Division 

which consists of 800+ public agencies, educational 

entities and joint powers authorities. He has been in 

the insurance and risk management industry for 15 

years. John has been with Keenan for the past 9 ½ 

years. 

 

Keenan provides insurance, consulting and financial 

services to more than 900 California public agencies. 

Keenan & Associates' Public Agencies division 

focuses exclusively on providing innovative solutions 

for municipalities, counties, local water and 

transportation authorities and other governing 

districts.  

Corporate Headquarters:                                                    

2355 Crenshaw Boulevard, Suite 200                                 

Torrance, California  90501 

Keenan’s Mailing Address:                                                    

Post Office Box No. 4328                                                        

Torrance, California  90510 

Telephone No.  800-654-8102                                                 

              310-212-3344 

 

http://www.keenan.com/
mailto:vshoop@keenan.com
http://www.keenan.com/
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A Professional Says "Good-bye" 

 

From Photographer Kevin O'Rourke: 

When the good folks of Mountain View officially said 

"good-bye" to well-thought of retiring City Manager 

Kevin Duggan, representatives of the craft from all 

over the State gathered to pay their respects.  Cal-

ICMA Board Member representing retirees, Kevin 

O'Rourke was kind enough to act as the Trackdown 

Northern California correspondent to cover the 

event.  He says that he is not in the pictures because 

he was on the other side of the camera. (L to R 

starting at the top left): 1) Ed Shilling; 2) Vern Hazen 

and Dave Mora; 3) Mike Johnson, Kevin Duggan & 

Mike Garvey; 4) retired city managers Ed Everett and 

Jay Baska; 5) Retired Palo Alto City Manager Frank 

Benest, Pat Martel, City Manager in Daly City and 

current West Coast Vice President on the ICMA 

Executive Board, and Susan Loftus, City Manager in 

San Mateo. 6) Eric Figueroa, League of California 

Cities East Bay Regional Representative; Rebecca 

Elliot (retired League Peninsula Regional 

Representative), Chris McKenzie, and Ed Schilling 

(San Mateo/Santa Clara Range Rider) 7) Kevin 

Duggan and Dave Knapp, Cupertino City Manager. 

Thank you Kevin O'Rourke and congratulations and 

best wishes to Kevin Duggan. 

   

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

A Request for Input from California Forward 

  

California Forward's mission is to work with 

Californians to help create a "smart" government – 

one that’s small enough to listen, big enough to 

tackle real problems, smart enough to spend our 

money wisely in good times and bad, and honest 

enough to be held accountable for results.   

In order to develop restructuring proposals that are 

realistic and feasible, local government officials are 

encouraged to weigh in and participate. Please visit 

California Forward's Framework 

(www.cafwd.org/framework) and send your 

constructive feedback by June 1. The California 

Dream needs to be revived. The "broken 

government" needs reforms to provide an efficient, 

effective body, focused on performance, 

accountability, and transparency.   

Check out the California Forward video about 

“moving government closer to the people”: 

www.cafwd/closer-citymgr   

Questions? Want to endorse the cause? Contact 

Teresa Acosta at teresa@cafwd.org 

League of California Cities                               

2011 Annual Conference                        

September 21-23, 2011                                         

For Information Contact:                                                

League of California Cities                                                  

Telephone No. 916-658-8200   education@cacities.org 

 

http://www.cafwd.org/framework
http://www.cafwd/closer-citymgr
mailto:teresa@cafwd.org
mailto:education@cacities.org
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MMANC  Women’s Leadership 

Summit 2011 

Thursday, April 21, 2011                                                  

Fairmont San Jose 

Fourth Street Summit Center, 7th Floor                                  

88 South 4th Street San Jose                                                 

9:30 a.m. Opening Keynote Address by San Bruno           

City Manager Connie Jackson                                             

"In the Aftermath of the San Bruno Pipeline Explosion” 

For Information Contact MMANC at 925-516-5106 of email:  

info@mmanc.org 

Picking Up the Pieces: Retired City 

Manager Joe Tanner, who presided at the 

wedding of Mark Curran and Sophie 

Curran a few years back, has been trying 

to get an appeals hearing with the PERS Board 

regarding his pension calculations. He contends that 

their errors have significantly reduced his well-

earned pension. Prescott, Arizona’s new Acting City 

Manager Craig McConnell has held engineering 

and public works director jobs in California, Florida, 

Nevada and Arizona. Retired Huntington Park City 

Manager Gregory Korduner has been playing some 

golf lately.  This month he played in the 2nd Annual 

Kenny Landreaux Golf Tourney  sponsored by the 10-

20 Club in Downey as a fundraiser to assist “at-risk” 

young people. Players in the inaugural tournament 

included: former MLB players Tommy Davis, Al 

Downing, Daryl Jackson and Kenny Landreaux, 

among other celebrities. An article in the Ukiah Daily 

Journal notes that Sean White, Manager of the 

Russian River Flood Control & Water Conservation 

Improvem ent District , and Bill Koehler, General 

Manager of the Redwood Valley County Water 

District  have been discussing with their two Boards 

the advantages of a merger of sorts to combine 

forces in order to negotiate with the Sonoma County 

Water Agency  for more water rights for the 

Redwood Valley. Christopher Hazeltine is the new 

Carlsbad Parks and Recreation Director replacing 

John W. Coates, who was promoted to  an Assistant  

City  Manager post last year. Chris has previous work 

experience in Oceanside and he has be serving as 

the Encinitas Parks and Recreation Director since 

2004. Desert Hot Springs was ranked  No. 2, and 

Santa Ana’s city tap water was judged No. 3 in the 

world in taste by a panel of 12 judges in Berkeley 

Springs, West Virginia.  Daytona Beach, Florida was 

selected as No. 1. Dr. Bill Mathis holds a Ph.D. in 

Clinical/Industrial Psychology from the University of 

North Dakota and a Master’s Degree in Clinical 

Psychology from the University of Portland in Oregon, 

and a Bachelor’s degree in Chemistry/Biology and 

Psychology from the University of Puget Sound in 

Tacoma. Dixon City Manager Nancy Houston was 

appointed to her current assignment in June, 2008.  

Atwater Interim City Manager Stan Feathers, former 

Assistant City Manager, has stepped down. He has 

served as “Interim” since City Manager Greg 

Wellman retired last November. Retired City 

Manager Ray Silver’s son Matthew R. Silver is an 

attorney in a Municipal & Redevelopment Law 

practice group. In 2001, Matt received numerous 

awards for heroism from various entities ranging from 

the City of Huntington Beach, the State Senate and 

Assembly to a member of the United States 

Congress for pulling a trapped man from a sunken 

vehicle in the Bolsa Chica Wetlands and performing 

CPR. In 2000 Julia Burrows, former Roseville Deputy 

City Manager, was named one of the Sacramento 

Business Journal’s “40 under 40 Young Professionals” 

and in 2001 she was selected as one of five 

Sacramento area “Women Who Mean Business” by 

the Business Journal. Redwood City Human 

Resources Director Robert Bell, who has 

been serving as Interim City Manager since 

City Manager Peter Ingram’s resignation 

last November, has been appointed City 

Manager. Bob was the 2004 recipient of the 

League’s Career Leadership Award recognizing him 

as the top city Human Resources Director in 

California. He has a PhD from the University of San 

Francisco.  
 

 

mailto:info@mmanc.org
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2011 MMASC Annual Conference 

Committee  

2011 Conference Chair                                                                                                                          

Ingrid Hardy – City of Santa Clarita 

2011 Conference Co-Chair 

Amber Zimmerman – City of Brea 

 

Programs Committee 

Ingrid Hardy (Chair) - City of Santa Clarita 

Dan Weinheimer - City of San Marcos 

Megan Roach – City of Beverly Hills 

Brendie Heter - City of Santa Clarita 

Jorge Garcia – City of Villa Park 

 

Facilities and Logistics Committee 

Celia Rodriguez (Chair) - City of Lakewood 

Liz Pharis - City of Brea 

Sam Merrill – City of San Diego 

Joan Kling – City of Encinitas 

 

Special Events Committee 

Brett Channing (Chair) - City of Brea 

Jeanette Ortega – City of La Puente 

Jon Terwilliger – City of Beverly Hills 

Mike James – City of Lemon Grove 

Gina Zenns – City of Encinitas 

 

Communications and Marketing Committee 

Maurice Turner (Chair) - City of Newport Beach 

Alma Flores – City of Santa Ana 

Kim Summers – City of Hesperia 

Yvonne Yeung – City of Arcadia 

Lori Khajadourian – City of Santa Monica 

 

Sponsorship and Exhibits Committee 

Dan Weinheimer (Chair) - City San Marcos 

Clay Curtin – City of Manhattan Beach 

Scott Munzenmaier – City of La Mesa 

 

MMASC Scholarship and Awards Committee 

Jorge Garcia (Chair) - City of Villa Park 

Melissa Mudgett – City of San Luis Obispo 

Golf Tournament Committee 

Mike James (Chair) - City of Lemon Grove 

Brett Channing - City of Brea 

Andrew Mowbray - City of Pomona 

 

Elections and Bylaws Committee 

Mark Brower (Chair) - City of Beverly Hills 

Elaine Gerety-Warner – City of Culver City 

Yoko Igawa - City of South Pasadena 
 

More Pieces Picked Up: Veteran 

American Canyon City Manager Richard 

Ramirez has announced his retirement.  

Rich has served as City Manager in 

Lincoln, Paso Robles, Hemet, as well as, 

Deputy City Manager in Sacramento. We believe he 

is the last active City Manager with personal "Peter B. 

Feenstra experience."  The CCMF Board met in the 

Napa Valley this month. Glendora Deputy City 

Manager Brenda Fischer is the new Maricopa, 

Arizona City Manager. Brenda has an MPA from the 

University of Nevada and she is an ICMA 

Credentialed City Manager. Costa Mesa 

Administrative Service Director Stephen Mandoki, 52, 

is the new Lawndale City Manager replacing Interim 

City Manager Dayle Keller, who has filled in when 

former City Manager Keith Breskin left. Steve began 

his career in Carson and has worked as Assistant City 

Manager and City Manager in Murrieta. 

Sacramento Mayor Kevin Johnson announced the 

selection of William H. Edgar as Interim City Manager 

and Betty Masuoka as Interim Deputy City Manager. 
 Assistant County Manager Birgitta Corsello has been 

appointed to succeed Solano County Manager 

Michael Johnson, who has served in that position 

since 1992. Birgitta has been with the county since 

1989. City officials of Murrieta and Temecula have 

met to discuss how they can work together to bring 

a university to the area. Yakima, Washington City 

Manager Richard A. Zais, Jr. plans to retire this 

summer.  Dick is a former West Coast Regional Vice 

President on the ICMA Executive Board (1996-1998). 

Veteran City Attorney Leland “Lee” Dolley has been 

appointed Interim City Attorney in Manhattan 

Beach, where he is a resident.  City Manager Dave 

Carmany notes that Lee will not be a candidate for 

the permanent City Attorney appointment.  Lee 

previously served as City Attorney in Lomita, El 

Segundo and Alhambra. Richard Warne resigned 

from the Livingston City Manager position effective 

March 1, and Assistant City Manager Vickie Lewis 

has been appointed Interim City Manager.  

 

Independent Cities Association                  
2011 Summer Seminar                                                          

July 7-10, 2011                                                                          

Rancho Bernardo Inn                                                              

San Diego, California 92128                                                    

For Information Contact Executive Director Kelly McDowell 

at email address:  kellymcdowell@pacbell.net                   

or Events Director Debbie Smith at:  

independentcities@earthlink.net   
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